TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD MEETING

JUNE 11th, 2020


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their regularly scheduled meeting on Thursday, June 11th, 2020 via Zoom.  Supervisor Wendy Burton called the meeting to order at 7pm with the Star Spangled Banner being played, and thanked Nicole Juchem for setting up this meeting live.  This meeting will be live on Facebook with those watching having the ability to type in questions on Facebook.  The Supervisor dedicated the meeting in memory of Newt Kemp, a lifelong town resident who was a member of the Fire Company for 67 years, worked at IBM for 35 years, then part-time for Peck & Peck Funeral Home.  He married Roberta in 1954, and had two daughters, three grandchildren and 4 great grandchildren.  His funeral was private but the Fire Company provided an honor guard to the cemetery and a celebration of his life will be held in the future.


Roll call:  
Wendy Burton – present




Margaret Fallon – present




Mary Weinberger – present




Paul Coughlin – present




Frank Pepe - present

PRESENTATION: DUTCHESS COUNTY HUMAN RIGHTS COMMISSION: A presentation by the County Human Rights Commission was made by Director Jody Miller and volunteers Daniel Goldhagan and Lance Ringel.  They presented their purpose of fostering mutual respect and understanding of all groups of people, looking into incidents, responding to complaints and conducting programs.  They were also reaching out to the County’s various towns to further educate local officials and the general public.  After their presentation, several questions and comments from people watching on Facebook were answered by the commission members.
LIAISON REPORTS:
Councilman Coughlin reported that the Fire Company was moving forward with their 9/11 flag project.
Councilman Pepe reported that the ZBA had a “remarkable” meeting in the Town Hall parking lot and were welcoming, kind and supportive.  Their applications would have a public hearing on July 8th.
Councilwoman Fallon stated that the Fire Safety Committee would be renamed the Stanford Office of Emergency Management when she proposes a resolution to do so later on in the meeting.
Councilwoman Weinberger stated that a “Zoom” meeting had been held with Lauren Osterman, Rec. Supervisor and the Rec. Commission as they worked on a safety plan for opening the Rec. Park for the season.  They are actively looking for lifeguards but are still unsure if the pond will open.
SUPERVISOR’S REPORT: Supervisor Burton thanked the community for their patience, acts of kindness and volunteerism as the U.S. death toll had surpassed 113,000 from the virus, and from George Floyd’s death, during this period of violence, humanity must unite and have a sense of community.

The Highway Garage’s demolition will have three proposals so that Antonio and volunteers can get a head start on the Haunted Fortress.

Town Clerk Bell reported from Grievance Day: a total of 25 applications were reviewed with 9 of those appearing before the Board via Zoom.  4 applications were approved for reductions, 12 were denied, and the Assessor had stipulated to eight.


The Supervisor went over the 2nd phase of re-opening the area regarding retail, restaurants and the Town’s recreation area.  She also mentioned the importance of everyone completing the census, with Councilwoman Fallon adding her statements regarding completion of their census data.  Also mentioned was the school boards’ mail in voting having been extended to 6/16, that the Supervisor will be submitting to the Board monthly copies of verified time sheets and the monthly Abstract.  Councilwoman Fallon also added information about upcoming graduation plans.
MOTION TO ACCEPT THE AGENDA:

A motion was made by Mary Weinberger, seconded by Frank Pepe, to accept the agenda with the following additions: from Councilman Pepe, receipt of the Financial Forecast for 
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May and from Supervisor Burton, three resolutions.  With these additions noted, the motion carried with a roll call vote:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

OLD BUSINESS:

1.RESOLUTION TO CANCEL RESTORATIVE TAX LEVY:  The following resolution was offered by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, as follows:

RESOLUTION #6A OF 2020
CANCELING PREPARATION FOR RESTORATIVE TAX LEVY 
WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford discussed an interim Restorative Tax Levy in order to close the 59% gap in funding imposed on the Town by a tax levy which was unauthorized by the majority of the Town Board, and   

WHEREAS, the COVID-19 pandemic has caused significant and long-term financial burdens for many of the Town’s residents and businesses, and

WHEREAS the previously discussed Restorative Tax Levy would exasperate the burdens of our Town residents and businesses,

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that all planning and preparation of an interim Restorative Tax Levy be stopped and any consideration of an additional levy be ended. 
Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Frank Pepe – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.

Resolution #6A of 2020 was adopted by the unanimous affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board and certified this 11th day of June 2020.

2. SOLAR FARM PERMIT FEES: After previous months’ discussions, a motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe, to adopt the following Solar Farm Permit Fees:  
up to 2.50 Megawatts (MW)

$3,750



2.51 to 3.75 MW


$5,625



3.75 to 5.00 MW


$7,500


Greater than 5.00 MW

TBD

Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Frank Pepe – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.

NEW BUSINESS:

1. NEW TOWN HALL SIGN: Supervisor Burton thanked both the Highway Department and Frank Pepe for getting the new Town Hall sign completed, the crew did the wood cut out and paint, Councilman Pepe arranged with Fast Signs to do the lettering.

2. RECONVENE THE MASTER PLAN REVIEW COMMITTEE: Lengthy discussion followed over the Town Board’s plans to reconvene the Draft Master Plan Review Committee.

3. FINANCIAL REPORTS: 
            A. Councilman Pepe stated that the FinCAP committee continues to meet, adding that Auditor Ted Eglit was also involved in the discussions, and stated that more work was in the month’s ahead.


B. After working to codify the intentions of the following fund accounts, the Board approved these three resolutions:

RESOLUTION #6B
2020 HAUNTED FORTRESS RESOLUTION

Motion made by: Wendy Burton

Seconded by: Mary Weinberger


WHEREAS, the “Haunted Fortress” was developed in partnership with Peter Wing, now deceased, over twenty years ago as a recreational facility and Halloween program presented by Stanford youth and adult volunteers for area youth, and

WHEREAS, the income from the admission fees to the “Haunted Fortress” were segregated from the other funds of the Town and assigned to a Trust and Agency Fund, with the sole intent to use funds “earned” by the youth of Stanford “for” the youth of Stanford, and
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WHEREAS, these funds were intended for the acquisition and/or repair of capital recreation equipment and facilities, and for no other operational purposes in any fund.


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby restricts these funds for the sole purpose of the acquisition and/or repair of capital recreation equipment and facilities, in consultation with the Recreation Commission, and directs that all income, past and future, generated by the “Haunted Fortress” be segregated into its own account and not accessible for other purposes. 
Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Frank Pepe – yes; Paul Coughlin – no.

Resolution #6B of 2020 was adopted by the affirmative votes of the majority of the Town of Stanford Town Board and certified this 11th day of June 2020.

RESOLUTION #6C OF 2020

WHITLOCK PRESERVE RESOLUTION

Motion made by: Wendy Burton

Seconded by: Mary Weinberger

WHEREAS, 28 acres of property along on Knight Road was deeded to the Town of Stanford in early 1996 by George Whitlock, his will stating [the property] “ to be used forever as a park for the residents of the Township of the Town of Stanford. No section, piece, part, nor the land in its entirety may be used for any purpose other than use as a park for the residents of the Town of Stanford”, and

WHEREAS the Town of Stanford also received approximately $30,055.48 from Mr. Whitlock’s Estate “to be used for maintenance and/or development of the property” with instruction that the Stanford Town Board is responsible for the allocation of these funds which remain deposited as invested funds in the C L A S S (CLASS) as account 0010-0007 account and

WHEREAS the Town of Stanford Conservation Advisory Commission (CAC) has been tasked with addressing issues about the property and proposes ideas for change or improvements to the land and presenting them to the Stanford Town Board who can approve or reject these ideas,

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of the Town of Stanford confirms these intentions and continues to reserve these funds in a Trust and Agency (TA) account for the sole purposes so designated.
Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Frank Pepe – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.

Resolution #6C of 2020 was adopted by the affirmative votes of the majority of the Town of Stanford Town Board and certified this 11th day of June 2020.

RESOLUTION #6D OF 2020

RISK RETENTION FUND RESOLUTION

Motion made by: Wendy Burton

Seconded by: Mary Weinberger

WHEREAS Resolution #20 adopted on November 8, 2001 authorized “legislation necessary to set up an account to handle any future judgements and claims that might arise in the current year or those to follow” entitled “Risk Retention Fund”, and

WHEREAS Resolution #22 adopted on December 12, 2001 transferred into the “Risk Retention” Fund $80,000 and “to decrease the General Fund budget by the amount of the transfer”, and

WHEREAS the “Risk Retention Fund” was established as account # 3806573 within the Millbrook Bank but retained within the accounting classification of the General Fund (A) and not an independent Self Insurance Fund (MS231 or MS230),

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of the Town of Stanford hereby confirms its understanding of the stated original intentions of these funds and continues to:

● Protect the Town’s operations, services and finances from litigation claims and

risks,

● Segregate these funds in a special cash account for easy measure of this level of

protection,

● Retain this bank account as a subset of the General Fund “A” as has been since

the initiation of the account, and

● Recognize these monies as a subset of the General Fund (A) fund balance to be

used as may be necessary.
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· Retain those funds, to an amount adjusted to be an accurate measure of risk, to the greatest degree possible from other uses.
Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Frank Pepe – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.

Resolution #6D of 2020 was adopted by the affirmative votes of the majority of the Town of Stanford Town Board and certified this 11th day of June 2020.

Lengthy discussion followed with no actions taken.
3C. FINANCIAL POLICIES: The following financial policies were approved by the Board, as follows:









  
            The Budget Approval Protocol - motion made by Frank Pepe, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to have the Town’s annual budget approved before Election Day.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Frank Pepe – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.

Fund Balance and Reserves Policy - motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to approve this policy.  Lengthy discussion followed regarding the amount that should be reserved.  The motion was then amended by Frank Pepe, seconded by Wendy Burton, to have a goal of 35% of the annual budget reserved.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Frank Pepe – yes; Paul Coughlin – no.

Bank & Investment Account Records – motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe, to approve the records as presented in the most recent “Policies and Procedures” manual.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Frank Pepe – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.

(*Note: all copies of the above policies – available upon request)

Mention was made that the Board will be moving forward with their new Budget calendar plans.

3D. SALARY SCHEDULE UPDATE: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe, to approve the following new employees: Nathan Silvieus and Virgil Shook for the Recreation maintenance at $15.63 p/h, and Kim Acard as Bookkeeper at $22.00 p/h.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Frank Pepe – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.

3.E.  ACCEPT SUPERVISOR’S REPORT AND BANK RECONCILIATIONS: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe, to approve the Supervisor’s reports and bank reconciliation as presented. Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Frank Pepe – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.

4. OFFICE OF EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, to approve the name change and existing membership of the “Fire Safety Board” to the “Office of Emergency Management” by the following resolution:

RESOLUTION #6E
 FOR THE CREATION OF THE STANFORD 
OFFICE OF EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT 2020
WHEREAS the Town of Stanford has had several committees to deal with emergency situations that use different titles from the county and state, and 

WHEREAS an Office of Emergency Management's basic goal is to encompass the pillars of emergency management: Preparedness, response, recovery, and mitigation.  An Office of Emergency Management's major function is to maximize survival of the general population in the event of natural disaster, man-made incident, attack or any other incident that requires Emergency management intervention. Emergency management is municipal government operating during an emergency, e.g.  Hurricanes, pandemics, war, nuclear accident, etc., to protect the lives and property of its citizens, and 

NOW THEREFORE LET IT BE RESOLVED that the Town of Stanford will establish an Office of Emergency Management. 
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AND BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the current members of the Fire Safety Board will become members of the Emergency Management Committee, who have previously been appointed by the town supervisor in accordance with NY state law. This

Committee who will assist in the planning and development of an emergency management plan as per NYS article 2-B, and the Emergency Management Coordinator shall appoint a Deputy Emergency Management Coordinator with the approval of the Town Supervisor. 

AND BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Emergency Management Coordinator shall complete all basic training for municipal emergency management coordinators as established by law.  The Emergency Management Coordinator shall always comply with NYS article 2-B. The appointment shall last 3 years. The Emergency Management Coordinator shall be responsible for the daily operations of the department. 

Resolution #6E of 2020 was adopted by the affirmative unanimous votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board and certified this 11th day of June 2020.

Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Frank Pepe – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.

5. GARDEN CLUB REQUEST - RAISED BED PROJECT: The Garden Club’s request to construct and plant a raised bed garden on the parking lot side of the Town Hall was approved on a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Frank Pepe – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.

6. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the May 14th Town Board Meeting, the May 28th Special Meeting and the June 8th Workshop meeting were all approved as written on a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Frank Pepe – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.

7. APPROVAL OF ABSTRACT #6 OF 2020: The June 2020 Abstract of Claims was approved on a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, as follows:

General Fund, check numbers 5316-5333, in the amount of $33,883.00 (JC Fund, Ck#5308, $16,727.00), Transfer Station, check numbers 3110-3111 and 5316, in the amount of $295.48; Highway Fund, check numbers 3637-3644, in the amount of $7,591.14; and Street Lighting, check number 3028, in the amount of $778.64.  Total of Abstract #6 of 2020: $42,548.26.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Frank Pepe – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.

8. GENERAL FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION: The following resolution was offered by Frank Pepe, seconded by Margaret Fallon, as follows:
Resolution #6F of 2020

General Fund Budget Resolution
WHEREAS, the General Fund of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2020 General Fund Budget line items which will exceed the amount available in certain budget lines, and

WHEREAS, the General Fund Town of Stanford has funds available in other lines and needs to transfer such funds to provide for expenditures,

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to budget lines listed below for the 2020 General Fund:

APPROPRIATIONS:


ACCOUNT
DESCRIPTION    PURPOSE
    $ INCREASE
    $ DECREASE

00.01 1110.4
Town Prosecutor
               Available Funds
         $15,000

00.01.1420.4
Town Attorney

 Insufficient Funds
         $15,000



    TOTALS 

                 +$15,000

        -$15,000
Resolution #6F of 2020 was adopted by the affirmative unanimous votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board and certified this 11th day of June 2020.

Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Frank Pepe – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.
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Supervisor Burton told the Board that she had spoken with both Town Justices and the Court Prosecutor and that if the prosecutor budget line needs more funding, another transfer can be made.
QUESTIONS FROM FACEBOOK: 
Carl Merritt – asking if the Rec. pond will be open, adding that 10 people swimming at a time could be done and that residents really need the pond during the summer.
Another FB watcher suggested having frisbee golf at the Rec.

Mark Lagus asked a question about the census figures.
Jane Cottrell said the sign was lovely.

Lou Casciano also liked the sign.

Kathy Spiers wrote that Jeff could help with the Master Plan review.

Several questions/comments regarding the Master Plan review from Mark Lagus and Carol Hanlon.

Kathy Spiers asked if the Town had received any money from the sale of the old schoolhouse at the Whitlock property as there was no record of it in the archives.

Henry Boehringer added that perhaps for the sale of the wood.

Julia Underhill asked about the Rec. pond with Councilwoman Fallon responding that they were trying to move forward with the new rules and regulations, and that she should follow the Rec. FB page for further updates.
With no other business, a motion was made by Paul  Coughlin, seconded by Wendy Burton, to adjourn the meeting at 9:09 pm.  Motion carried with a roll call vote:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

Respectfully submitted,
Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk
